

ALSO PRESENT:

ANDRE CARLEY, CNI

PAULINE HAZEL, PROTESTANT

ALICE WILLIAMS, PROTESTANT

JUDITH WEBB, PROTESTANT

ROBBIE CHRISHON-SKINNER, PROTESTANT

GERALDINE RILEY, PROTESTANT

JAMES SKINNER, PROTESTANT

NAIMA JEFFERSON, PROTESTANT, SPCA

PAULA EDWARDS, PROTESTANT, SPCA

CAROLYN KORNEGAY, PROTESTANT

GERTRUDE TRUDY JONES, CNI

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 10:09 a.m.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Would the parties in
4 Quilox Restaurant and Lounge, please, come
5 forward? The parties in the matter of Quilox
6 Restaurant and Lounge. This is Case No. 19-PRO-
7 00100, Quilox, LLC, 7303 Georgia Avenue, N.W.,
8 License No. ABRA-114299. This is a Retailer
9 Class CR new application.

10 The protest issues are adverse impact
11 on peace, order and quiet; residential parking
12 and vehicular and pedestrian safety; real
13 property values and over-concentration.

14 My name is Laverne Fletcher conducting
15 the Roll Call Hearing as the Board's Agent.

16 Is the applicant present for Quilox?
17 The applicant, the licensee? Is the licensee
18 present at this time for Quilox?

19 I'll tell you why I'm asking. She
20 called to say she -- about an hour ago, she was
21 en route saying she might be running a little
22 late. I'm just checking to see if she is here

1 yet, but I'll go through this exercise and see if
2 she has arrived by then.

3 So I'm going to start with the
4 protestants today. Present on behalf of the
5 Group of 16, Mr. Carley?

6 MR. CARLEY: Yes.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Mr. Carley, would
8 you, please, state your name and spell it for the
9 record?

10 MR. CARLEY: Andre, A-N-D-R-E, Carley,
11 C-A-R-L-E-Y.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: And, Mr. Carley,
13 you're representing the Group of 16?

14 MR. CARLEY: Group of 5 or More, yes.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: Group of 5 or More.
16 Are there any individuals from your group present
17 today?

18 MR. CARLEY: Yes, there are.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Can they stand
20 in front of the microphone, it's right there, and
21 just state your name and spell it for the record,
22 please. Good morning.

1 MS. HAZEL: Pauline Hazel, P-A-U-L-I-
2 N-E H-A-Z-E-L.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms. Hazel.

4 MS. WILLIAMS: Alice Williams, A-L-I-
5 C-E W-I-L-L-I-A-M-S.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

7 MS. WEBB: Judith Webb, J-U-D-I-T-H
8 W-E-B-B.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

10 MS. CHRISHON-SKINNER: Robbie, R-O-B-
11 B-I-E, Chrishon, C-H-R-I-S-H-O-N, Skinner, S-K-I-
12 N-N-E-R.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

14 MS. RILEY: Geraldine Riley, G-E-R-A-
15 L-D-I-N-E R-I-L-E-Y.

16 MR. SKINNER: James Skinner, J-A-M-E-S
17 S-K-I-N-N-E-R.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Mr.
19 Skinner.

20 So, Mr. Carley?

21 MR. CARLEY: Yes, ma'am?

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Can you --

1 MR. CARLEY: Nice to see you again,
2 Ms. Fletcher.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Hi, nice to see you
4 again. There are a total of seven individuals
5 from your group present today?

6 MR. CARLEY: Yes, ma'am.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: And that means that--

8 MR. CARLEY: Well --

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Is there one more?

10 MR. CARLEY: -- one went to move her
11 car, but --

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So I'll make
13 that eight.

14 MR. CARLEY: Eight, okay. It's what
15 now?

16 MS. HAZEL: She said 10.

17 MR. CARLEY: 10? There are 10 of us?

18 MS. HAZEL: Um-hum.

19 MR. CARLEY: Okay.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So, Mr.
21 Carley, how many is there present today?

22 MR. CARLEY: Gosh, one two --

1 MS. HAZEL: 10.

2 MR. CARLEY: -- 10. I'll take your
3 word for it. 10, okay.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: And so what I'm going
5 to do, I have -- so is there anybody in the room
6 right now that hasn't stated their name for the
7 record?

8 MR. CARLEY: No. Not for the Party of
9 5.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Not for -- I'm sorry,
11 for the Party of 16?

12 MR. CARLEY: Not for the Party of 5,
13 no.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: So I'm going to go
15 with 10. There are eight here and you are
16 indicating, Mr. Carley, that there are two more
17 coming.

18 MR. CARLEY: Carolyn Kornegay should
19 be coming.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: On their way in.
21 Okay. So I'm going to make that 10 individuals
22 from your group present today, which means that

1 your group has full standing because at least
2 five individuals were present.

3 And at the upcoming Status Hearing
4 only you need to appear.

5 MR. CARLEY: Right.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you. Present
7 on behalf of the Concerned Neighbors, Inc.?

8 MR. CARLEY: That's you, Trudy.

9 MS. JONES: Okay. Gertrude Trudy
10 Jones, that's G-E-R-T-R-U-D-E "T-R-U-D-Y" last
11 name Jones, J-O-N-E-S, president of Concerned
12 Neighbors, Inc.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you very much.
14 The Concerned Neighbors, Inc. does have standing
15 as a protestant.

16 And present on behalf of the Shepherd
17 Park Citizens Association?

18 MS. JEFFERSON: Naima Jefferson. It's
19 spelled N-A-I-M-A and the last name is J-E-F-F-E-
20 R-S-O-N.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

22 MS. JEFFERSON: And I'm president of

1 Shepherd Park Citizens Association.

2 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms.

3 Jefferson.

4 MS. EDWARDS: And Paula, P-A-U-L-A,
5 Edwards, E-D-W-A-R-D-S.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms.

7 Edwards. And you are also a designated
8 representative for the Shepherd Park?

9 MS. EDWARDS: Yes.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you.

11 MR. CARLEY: Ms. Fletcher, I'm also a
12 representative of CNI as well. Should I state
13 that as well?

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Yeah. I'll add that.

15 MR. CARLEY: Yeah. It's in the
16 resolution packet.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: It's in the protest?

18 Oh, you sure are, yeah.

19 MR. CARLEY: Yeah.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. So I have that,
21 Mr. Carley. I actually have you down as the
22 second representative for the Concerned

1 Neighbors, Inc.

2 MR. CARLEY: Yes, ma'am.

3 MS. JEFFERSON: Ms. Fletcher, we have
4 a third designated representative. He is not
5 feeling well.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: You sure do, that is
7 Carl Bergman.

8 MS. JEFFERSON: Yes, you have met him
9 before.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: I did. I remember
11 him.

12 MS. JEFFERSON: He is an elderly
13 gentleman.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

15 MS. JEFFERSON: He just told me he is
16 not feeling very well.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. Thank you.

18 That's Carl, C-A-R-L, Bergman, B-E-R-G-M-A-N.

19 Mr. Bergman is also a designated representative
20 for the Shepherd Park Citizens Association, which
21 does have standing as a protestant.

22 Is the applicant present for Quilox?

1 Okay. We are going to keep moving along. I have
2 a couple more things to do. I'll see if she is
3 here when we are done.

4 I'm going to set a date for the Status
5 Hearing and the Protest Hearing.

6 The Status Hearing is set for October
7 9 at 9:30 a.m., that's the Status Hearing,
8 October 9 at 9:30 a.m.

9 MS. JEFFERSON: Excuse me, Ms.
10 Fletcher?

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes?

12 MS. JEFFERSON: We are running into
13 the same issue we ran before about the holiday.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Oh.

15 MS. JEFFERSON: Remember we ran into
16 that issue with the other two establishments.

17 MR. CARLEY: Yes.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: I do remember. So
19 what I'm going to do -- the October 9 date is the
20 date that I'm going to give you, because that was
21 the next available date on the Board's calendar,
22 so that's the date they gave me.

1 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

2 AGENT FLETCHER: It's going to change
3 though, right, the October date?

4 MS. JEFFERSON: If you allow it to.

5 AGENT FLETCHER: So we will -- so what
6 is going to happen, the -- Ms. Jefferson, you can
7 initiate the request for the Board to change the
8 date.

9 MS. JEFFERSON: For the Motion of
10 Continuance?

11 AGENT FLETCHER: For the Motion of
12 Continuance.

13 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: And then just copy
15 all --

16 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: -- including -- do
18 you have the contact information for the
19 applicant, Ms. Quilox?

20 MS. JEFFERSON: Yes.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: I mean, she is not --

22 MS. JEFFERSON: Yes.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: -- not Ms. Quilox,
2 the applicant.

3 MS. JEFFERSON: Yes.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. And so once
5 you submit that request, then the Board will make
6 the adjustment to the date for the Status
7 Hearing.

8 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: The Protest Hearing
10 is set for November 6, that's November 6 at 1:30
11 p.m.

12 I can't set a date for mediation
13 because the applicant is not here, so my question
14 to you is whether or not you would want to wait
15 any longer for her to appear? That's strictly up
16 to you.

17 MR. CARLEY: No.

18 MS. JEFFERSON: No.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: The application --

20 MS. JEFFERSON: They are late.

21 MR. CARLEY: No, never mind. Yeah,
22 that's to decide, but yeah.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: -- is dismissed.

2 MR. CARLEY: Okay.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: The Board will issue
4 an order dismissing the application. She called,
5 but you are not required to wait. It's about
6 10:20.

7 And once you get the order, once she--
8 I'm saying she because the person that called was
9 a female.

10 MR. CARLEY: Right.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Once she gets the
12 order, she will have 10 days to ask the Board for
13 reinstatement. You will be kept -- you will get
14 a copy of the order. And if she does request
15 reinstatement, you will have an opportunity to be
16 in agreement with it or not.

17 But as of today, the application, the
18 new license application is dismissed.

19 MR. CARLEY: Okay.

20 MS. JEFFERSON: I have a clarifying
21 question.

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Um-hum.

1 MS. JEFFERSON: In the event the Board
2 determines that it can be reinstated, is the
3 schedule maintained or do you adjust the schedule
4 as well?

5 AGENT FLETCHER: It's going to -- it
6 will stay the same maybe. And the reason for
7 that is because it depends on when the Board --
8 when her request for reinstatement goes onto the
9 Board's Agenda.

10 The dates could change. I'm just
11 going to leave those dates on the record, but
12 they could change, because when she gets the
13 order, she has 10 days to seek reinstatement. If
14 she waits until the 10th day, the dates will
15 change. And so they could change, so they could.

16 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: And so the October 9
18 date may change because -- just by, you know,
19 depending on when she seeks reinstatement.

20 MS. JEFFERSON: Is she required to
21 placard again?

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Maybe. Sometimes

1 that happens.

2 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: The Board decides
4 whether or not they need to be replacarded. That
5 happens sometimes. I see somebody coming into
6 the hearing room. I don't know if that's the
7 applicant or not. I'll see if that is.

8 MR. CARLEY: One of our members.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Oh, those are two of
10 your people?

11 MR. CARLEY: That's Carolyn Kornegay.

12 MS. JEFFERSON: Kornegay, yeah.

13 MR. CARLEY: And also just -- I didn't
14 answer the phone, but Sarah Green was supposed to
15 be here, too. She is one of the Party of 5 that
16 was supposed to come.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, I'll take the
18 names of these two individuals who just came in.

19 MR. CARLEY: Yes. All right.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Those are two of your
21 -- and so --

22 MR. CARLEY: Carol just called, but I

1 couldn't answer because we are here.

2 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. You can --

3 MR. CARLEY: Ms. Kornegay, you can
4 state your name for the record and write your
5 name down here.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: If you just state
7 your name and spell it for the record right into
8 that microphone.

9 MS. KORNEGAY: Carolyn Kornegay, K-O-
10 R-N-E-G-A-Y.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms.
12 Kornegay. Thank you very much.

13 Mr. Carley?

14 MR. CARLEY: Yes, ma'am?

15 AGENT FLETCHER: Was that other person
16 part of your group as well?

17 MR. CARLEY: No.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: It really doesn't
19 matter too much. I mean, you have already been
20 granted full standing.

21 MR. CARLEY: Yeah, no, no, she was not
22 here.

1 AGENT FLETCHER: And so it's not going
2 to really change anything.

3 MR. CARLEY: Okay.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Except it would just
5 be on the record that they are here.

6 MR. CARLEY: That they are here.
7 Okay. Sign in.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: But, Ms. Jefferson?

9 MS. JEFFERSON: Yes?

10 AGENT FLETCHER: So the Board could
11 decide to have her replacard. Sometimes that's
12 the decision they make. They can make it if they
13 want to.

14 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: And so we will let
16 you know about that, too.

17 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: So thank you for
19 coming. The application is dismissed and we will
20 keep you posted.

21 MS. JEFFERSON: Okay.

22 AGENT FLETCHER: If she comes before--

1 while we are still here, I'll let her know that
2 the application -- I'll let her know what
3 happened.

4 MR. CARLEY: Okay.

5 MS. JEFFERSON: Thank you.

6 MR. CARLEY: Thank you very much,
7 ma'am.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you for coming.

9 MR. CARLEY: Have a good day.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you.

11 (Whereupon, the Roll Call Hearing was
12 concluded at 10:22 a.m.)

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

A

A-L-I- 5:4
A-N-D-R-E 4:10
a.m 3:2 11:7,8 19:12
ABRA 1:22
ABRA-114288 1:8
ABRA-114299 3:8
add 9:14
adjust 15:3
adjustment 13:6
adverse 3:10
Agenda 15:9
Agent 1:18,22 3:3,15 4:7,12,15,19 5:3,6,9 5:13,18,22 6:3,7,9,12 6:20 7:4,10,14,20 8:6 8:13,21 9:2,6,10,14 9:17,20 10:6,10,14,17 11:11,14,18 12:2,5,11 12:14,17,21 13:1,4,9 13:19 14:1,3,11,22 15:5,17,22 16:3,9,17 16:20 17:2,6,11,15,18 18:1,4,8,10,15,18,22 19:8,10
ago 3:20
agreement 14:16
Alcoholic 1:2,14,15
Alice 2:11 5:4
allow 12:4
Andre 2:9 4:10
answer 16:14 17:1
anybody 7:5
appear 8:4 13:15
applicant 3:16,17 10:22 12:19 13:2,13 16:7
application 1:9 3:9 13:19 14:4,17,18 18:19 19:2
arrived 4:2
asking 3:19
Association 8:17 9:1 10:20
available 11:21
Avenue 1:7 3:7

B

B-E-R-G-M-A-N 10:18
B-I-E 5:11
before-- 18:22
behalf 4:4 8:7,16
Bergman 10:7,18,19
Beverage 1:2,14,15
Board 1:2,14,22 12:7 13:5 14:3,12 15:1,7 16:3 18:10
Board's 1:18 3:15 11:21 15:9

Building 1:16

C

C-A-R-L 10:18
C-A-R-L-E-Y 4:11
C-E 5:5
C-H-R-I-S-H-O-N 5:11
calendar 11:21
Call 1:3,7 3:15 19:11
called 3:20 14:4,8 16:22
car 6:11
Carl 10:7,18
Carley 2:9 4:5,6,7,10,10 4:12,14,18 5:20,21 6:1,6,8,10,14,17,19 6:21,22 7:2,8,12,16 7:18 8:5,8 9:11,15,19 9:21 10:2 11:17 13:17 13:21 14:2,10,19 16:8 16:11,13,19,22 17:3 17:13,14,17,21 18:3,6 19:4,6,9
Carol 16:22
Carolyn 2:18 7:18 16:11 17:9
Case 1:8 3:6
change 12:2,7 15:10,12 15:15,15,18 18:2
checking 3:22
Chrishon 5:11
CHRISHON-SKINNER 2:13 5:10
Citizens 8:17 9:1 10:20
clarifying 14:20
Class 3:9
CNI 2:9,19 9:12
COLUMBIA 1:1
come 3:4 16:16
comes 18:22
coming 7:17,19 16:5 18:19 19:8
Concerned 8:7,11,14 9:22
concluded 19:12
conducting 3:14
contact 12:18
Continuance 12:10,12
Control 1:2,14,15
copy 12:14 14:14
couple 11:2
CR 1:7 3:9

D

D.C 1:17
date 11:4,19,20,21,22 12:3,8 13:6,12 15:18
dates 15:10,11,14
day 15:14 19:9

days 14:12 15:13
decide 13:22 18:11
decides 16:3
decision 18:12
depending 15:19
depends 15:7
designated 9:7 10:4,19
determines 15:2
dismissed 14:1,18 18:19
dismissing 14:4
DISTRICT 1:1

E

E-D-W-A-R-D-S 9:5
Edwards 2:17 9:4,5,7,9
eight 6:13,14 7:15
elderly 10:12
en 3:21
establishments 11:16
event 15:1
Excuse 11:9
exercise 4:1

F

feeling 10:5,16
female 14:9
five 8:2
Fletcher 1:18,22 3:3,14 4:7,12,15,19 5:3,6,9 5:13,18,22 6:2,3,7,9 6:12,20 7:4,10,14,20 8:6,13,21 9:2,6,10,11 9:14,17,20 10:3,6,10 10:14,17 11:10,11,14 11:18 12:2,5,11,14,17 12:21 13:1,4,9,19 14:1,3,11,22 15:5,17 15:22 16:3,9,17,20 17:2,6,11,15,18 18:1 18:4,8,10,15,18,22 19:8,10
forward 3:5
front 4:20
full 8:1 17:20

G

G-E-R-A- 5:14
G-E-R-T-R-U-D-E 8:10
gentleman 10:13
Georgia 1:7 3:7
Geraldine 2:14 5:14
Gertrude 2:19 8:9
give 11:20
Gosh 6:22
granted 17:20
Green 16:14
group 4:5,13,14,15,16

6:5 7:22 8:1 17:16

H

H-A-Z-E-L 5:2
happen 12:6
happened 19:3
happens 16:1,5
Hazel 2:10 5:1,1,3 6:16 6:18 7:1
hearing 1:3,7,15 3:15 8:3 11:5,5,6,7 13:7,9 16:6 19:11
Hi 6:3
holiday 11:13
hour 3:20

I

impact 3:10
including 12:17
indicating 7:16
individuals 4:16 6:4 7:21 8:2 16:18
information 12:18
initiate 12:7
issue 11:13,16 14:3
issues 3:10

J

J-A-M-E-S 5:16
J-E-F-F-E- 8:19
J-O-N-E-S 8:11
J-U-D-I-T-H 5:7
James 2:15 5:16
Jefferson 2:16 8:18,18 8:22 9:3 10:3,8,12,15 11:9,12,15 12:1,4,6,9 12:13,16,20,22 13:3,8 13:18,20 14:20 15:1 15:16,20 16:2,12 18:8 18:9,14,17,21 19:5
Jones 2:19 8:9,10,11
Judith 2:12 5:7

K

K-O- 17:9
keep 11:1 18:20
kept 14:13
Kornegay 2:18 7:18 16:11,12 17:3,9,9,12

L

L-D-I-N-E 5:15
late 3:22 13:20
LaVerne 1:17,22 3:14
leave 15:11
license 1:8 3:8 14:18
licensee 3:17,17
little 3:21

LLC 1:5 3:7
 longer 13:15
 Lounge 1:6 3:4,6

M

ma'am 5:21 6:6 10:2
 17:14 19:7
 maintained 15:3
 matter 1:4 3:5 17:19
 mean 12:21 17:19
 means 6:7 7:22
 mediation 13:12
 members 16:8
 met 1:15 10:8
 microphone 4:20 17:8
 mind 13:21
 Monday 1:11
 morning 4:22
 Motion 12:9,11
 move 6:10
 moving 11:1

N

N-A-I-M-A 8:19
 N-E 5:2
 N-N-E-R 5:12
 N.W 1:16 3:7
 Naima 2:16 8:18
 name 3:14 4:8,21 7:6
 8:11,19 17:4,5,7
 names 16:18
 need 8:4 16:4
 Neighbors 8:7,12,14
 10:1
 never 13:21
 new 1:9 3:9 14:18
 nice 6:1,3
 November 13:10,10
 NW 1:7

O

October 11:6,8,19 12:3
 15:17
 once 13:4 14:7,7,11
 opportunity 14:15
 order 3:11 14:4,7,12,14
 15:13
 over-concentration
 3:13

P

P-A-U-L-A 9:4
 P-A-U-L-I 5:1
 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
 3:1
 p.m 13:11
 packet 9:16
 Park 8:17 9:1,8 10:20

parking 3:11
 part 17:16
 parties 3:3,5
 Party 7:8,11,12 16:15
 Paula 2:17 9:4
 Pauline 2:10 5:1
 peace 3:11
 pedestrian 3:12
 people 16:10
 person 14:8 17:15
 phone 16:14
 placard 15:21
 please 3:4 4:8,22
 posted 18:20
 present 1:20 2:7 3:16
 3:18 4:4,16 6:5,21
 7:22 8:2,6,16 10:22
 president 8:11,22
 presiding 1:18
 property 3:13
 protest 3:10 9:17 11:5
 13:9
 protestant 2:10,11,12
 2:13,14,15,16,17,18
 8:15 10:21
 protestants 4:4

Q

question 13:13 14:21
 quiet 3:11
 Quilox 1:5,6 3:4,5,7,16
 3:18 10:22 12:19 13:1

R

R-I-L-E-Y 5:15
 R-N-E-G-A-Y 17:10
 R-O-B- 5:10
 R-S-O-N 8:20
 ran 11:13,15
 real 3:12
 reason 15:6
 record 4:9,21 7:7 15:11
 17:4,7 18:5
 Reeves 1:16
 reinstated 15:2
 reinstatement 14:13,15
 15:8,13,19
 remember 10:10 11:15
 11:18
 replacard 18:11
 replacarded 16:4
 representative 9:8,12
 9:22 10:4,19
 representing 4:13
 request 12:7 13:5 14:14
 15:8
 required 14:5 15:20
 residential 3:11

resolution 9:16
 Restaurant 1:6 3:4,6
 Retailer 1:7 3:8
 Riley 2:14 5:14,14
 Robbie 2:13 5:10
 Roll 1:3,7 3:15 19:11
 room 1:16 7:5 16:6
 route 3:21
 running 3:21 11:12

S

S-K-I- 5:11
 S-K-I-N-N-E-R 5:17
 safety 3:12
 Sarah 16:14
 saying 3:21 14:8
 schedule 15:3,3
 second 9:22
 seek 15:13
 seeks 15:19
 September 1:12
 set 11:4,6 13:10,12
 seven 6:4
 she-- 14:7
 Shepherd 8:16 9:1,8
 10:20
 Sign 18:7
 Skinner 2:15 5:11,16,16
 5:19
 somebody 16:5
 sorry 7:10
 SPCA 2:16,17
 spell 4:8,21 17:7
 spelled 8:19
 stand 4:19
 standing 8:1,14 10:21
 17:20
 start 4:3
 state 4:8,21 9:12 17:4,6
 stated 7:6
 Status 8:3 11:4,6,7 13:6
 stay 15:6
 Street 1:16
 strictly 13:15
 submit 13:5
 Suite 1:17
 supposed 16:14,16

T

T-R-U-D-Y 8:10
 t/a 1:6
 tell 3:19
 thank 5:3,6,9,13,18 8:6
 8:13,21 9:2,6,10
 10:17 17:11,12 18:18
 19:5,6,8,10
 that-- 6:7
 things 11:2

third 10:4
 today 4:4,17 6:5,21
 7:22 14:17
 told 10:15
 total 6:4
 Trudy 2:19 8:8,9
 two 6:22 7:16 11:16
 16:9,18,20

U

Um-hum 6:18 14:22
 upcoming 8:3

V

values 3:13
 vehicular 3:12

W

W-E-B-B 5:8
 W-I-L-L-I-A-M-S 5:5
 wait 13:14 14:5
 waits 15:14
 Washington 1:17
 way 7:20
 Webb 2:12 5:7,7
 went 6:10
 Williams 2:11 5:4,4
 word 7:3
 write 17:4

X

Y

Z

0

00100 3:7

1

1:30 13:10
 10 6:16,17,17 7:1,2,3,15
 7:21 14:12 15:13
 10:09 3:2
 10:20 14:6
 10:22 19:12
 10th 15:14
 14th 1:16
 16 1:12 4:5,13 7:11
 19-PRO- 3:6
 19-PRO-0098 1:8

2

2000 1:16
 20009 1:17
 2019 1:12

3

4
400S 1:17
5
5 4:14,15 7:9,12 16:15
6
6 13:10,10
7
7303 1:7 3:7
8
9
9 11:7,8,19 15:17
9:30 11:7,8

C E R T I F I C A T E

This is to certify that the foregoing transcript

In the matter of: Quilox Restaurant and Lounge

Before: DCABRA

Date: 09-16-19

Place: Washington, DC

was duly recorded and accurately transcribed under
my direction; further, that said transcript is a
true and accurate record of the proceedings.



Court Reporter

NEAL R. GROSS

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701